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I. DEVELOPMENT TRENDS, STRATEGIES AND PRIORITIES

A. Current economic trends*

i. Mozambique became independent in 1975 after i0 years of armed struggle. The

country, with an estimated population of 14 million in 1986 and a population growth

rate of 2.6 per cent a year, is considered to have a large potential in

agriculture, forestry, fisheries and minerals. The country also has abundant water
resources and is believed to possess the raw materials needed to develop both basic

and consumer goods industries over time.

2. During the period 1975-1981, Mozambique experienced a growth rate of about

2.6 per cent a year, despite the mass exodus of the settler community and the
concomitant capital flight, as well as the economic hardship the country endured

because of its adherence to the United Nations sanctions against Rhodesia. From

1981 onwards, however, the economy has been falling by about 6 per cent per year;
per capita income is now estimated at below $140. The main causes for this rapid

decline are South African destabilization policies; a prolonged drought and other

natural disasters; and unsuccessful economic policies.

3. South Africa has engaged in economic, political and military destabilization

of Mozambique, which has intensified since late 1981. The measures taken include
a reduction in the number of Mozambican miners given work permits, which peaked at

approximately 120,000 in the early 1970s and declined to less than 40,000 in 1983,
but reached 60,000 in 1986; the unilateral abrogation of the "gold clause", through

which South Africa was obliged to pay the Government of Mozambique 60 per cent of

the miners’ wages in gold at the official price; the reduction in the total volume

and the per-ton value of goods transshipped through Maputo, decreasing total

transshipment and per-unit fees, while increasing per-unit costs to Mozambique

(less transport on same amount of fixed capital, which must be maintained, and more
per-unit depreciation with heavier and bulkier commodities such as coal and ore).

Most important, however, is South African support to the armed bands inside the

country. These groups have targeted the economy - export industries, trading posts

and transport - and the Government staff in the rural areas: teachers, medical
personnel and administrators. In a recent study for the Southern African

Development Co-ordination Council (SADCC) region, it is estimated that the direct
and indirect costs of these acts can be valued at about half the country’s current

gross domestic product (GDP).

4. During the period 1981-1985, large parts of Mozambique were stricken by a

severe drought and, during the worst 12-month period in two provinces alone, as
many as 100,000 people may have died. Though the country has historically been a

net importer of foods (the urban population obtained most of its grain through
imports) the rural areas had been self-sufficient until then. At the height of the

drought, the country needed almost 500,000 tons of grains per year, and there is a

* Most figures are taken from the National Directorate for Statistics,

"Informacao Estatistica 1975-1984", Maputo 1985, and "Informacao Estatistica 1985",

Maputo 1986.
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clear need for continuing food support during the rest of this decade. The

mountina security problems have at the same time driven lard, parts of the

population tomore easily defendable coastal zones, reducina total cultivated land
and increasing the pressures on what are often fraaile coastal soils, strainina the

Government administrative capacity and diverting scarce resources into emeraency
and rehabilitation efforts, thereby weakenina the country’s development proaramme

substantially.

5. The overall balance-of-payments situation has also deteriorated rapidly; the

country exported only $77 million in 1985 as compared with $281 million in 1981,
while imports were cut from $801 million to $424 million durina the same period.

At the same time, transshipment fees and remittances fell from about $150 million
to almost half this sum, leading to a chronic deficit which has depleted the

country’s foreign exchanqe reserves and increased its total foreian debt to about

$2.5 billion.

6. The impact on industry has Seen serious, since the country’s industry is

import intensive, dependina on foreian exchange for the purchase of raw materials,
intermediate aoods, spare parts and capital goods. Furthermore, there are few

trained manaaers, and industry has had problems adjustina itself to the new demand
structure which has emeraed after independence and reflects the needs of a larae

population with limited purchasing power. In addition, the few available resources
were often allocated to develop new industries rather than to rehabilitate and

upgrade existing capacity. Industrial output in 1985 was only about 40 per cent of
the 1981 level, with some industries workina at only 15-20 per cent of installed

capacity.

7. Total production in the agricultural sector has fallen by over 25 per cent

since 1981. Marketed food crop production in 1984 was about one third of the level
reached a decade earlier. Aaricultural exports, which once aenerated substantial

foreiqn exchanae earninas, have been severely reduced, thouah cashew nuts, the
single most important export crop, has beaun recoverina. While it is clear that

little proaress can be expected until peace is restored, the Door results were also
due to other important factors, amona them the lack of skilled manpower; the

limited resources so far committed to the smallholder sector; distorted prices for
producers; and the lack of tradeable qoods as incentives to production.

B. National development strateaies

8. The Third Congress of the FRELIMO Party in 1977 emphasized the rapid

development of heavy industry, the socialization of the rural economy throuah the

strenathenina of state farms and the establishment of communal villaaes, and the
provision of basic education and health services to the resource-poor aroups in the
country. These priorities led to the adoption of a 10-year development plan, the

Indicative Prospective Plan for 1981-1990, which fixed taraet arowth rates for the
various sectors. The basic policy instruments used to attain these goals were

central physical plannina and Government control of prices, credits and interest

rates, wage levels and employment policies, exchanae rates and external and

internal trade levels.

...
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9. Because of the deteriorating economy, the externally-fomented destabilization

and the prolonged drought, Mozambique was unable to implement this programme. At
the Fourth Congress of FRELIMO in 1983, the economic directives pointed to a number

of measures to be taken: a gradual transformation of large state farm complexes
into smaller production units, emphasizing the profitability of each unit;

increased support to the smallholder and private farmers; emphasis on consumer
goods and agricultural inputs production rather than heavy industry; concentration

on better utilization and the upgrading of existing capacity rather than new

investments; postponement of some of the major investment projects and programmes

earlier foreseen in favour of concentrating on small-scale projects using local
inputs; incentives to exporters; a greater participation of the private sector in

the economy, including direct foreign investment; and a greater role for market
prices in allocation decisions.

i0. During 1983 and 1984, Mozambique took a number of steps to implement these

decisions. The Nkomati agreement was signed with South Africa in March 1984; it
aimed to reduce and eventually eliminate the armed conflict inside Mozambique, to

increase trade between the two countries and to encourage South African firms to

invest in Mozambique. The country joined the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and

the World Bank in September 1984 and later signed the Lome III Convention. Some
price controls and restrictions on trade have been removed, incentives for exports

have been established and a general encouragement of private enterprise has taken

hold. More development assistance is being directed towards local activities and

the role of national mass organizations is being emphasized. Finally, a law
concerning direct foreign investment has been promulgated, and regulations for the

various sectors are being elaborated with a view to attracting foreign risk capital

to the country.

ii. Despite the foregoing measures, the economy still faces severe problems and

preparations are under way to introduce a new comprehensive macro-economic policy

package to be implemented during the first three years of the coming country
programme period. The package will consist of two parts: a three-year Structural

Adjustment Programme, in co-operation with the IMF, and a parallel Economic

Rehabilitation Programme. The latter is to be presented to the donor community

through a Consultative Group meeting chaired by the World Bank in 1987.

12. However, these new programmes must be seen against the overriding goal of the
Government: the war effort, which channels 42 per cent of the Government budget to

national defence.

13. The second priority is the rehabilitation of agriculture, with emphasis on the

traditional smallholder sector, which comprises more than 80 per cent of the
population. This is to be achieved through the provision of basic inputs,

primarily handtools and seeds, and the encouragement of surplus production for the

market by providing tradeable good s in exchange for both foodstuffs and major
export crops. Within this sector, particular attention is to be paid to women

producers, who constitute the vast majority of agricultural workers in large parts

of the country, yet have so far been largely excluded from the technical and
organizational changes which are taking place. Private farmers who use wage labour

and modern machinery are encouraged by being given priority access to new inputs
and improved marketing facilities, while the state farms are being encouraged to

improve their economic performance.

o..
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14. In "industry, the Government is encouragina national entrepreneurs to invest in
new activities by providina technical assistance, access to credit, easier access

to imported inputs, foreiqn exchanae retention when exportinq, and the linkaae of

national enterprises with foreian firms. Various kinds of joint ventures and

manaaement service aareements are being promoted and trainina of technical,
economic and administrative manaaers is beina emphasized. Markets will be a

crucial determinant of prices for aoods and services. Thouah the annual Central

Economic Plan is still decisive, particularly for major industries and sectors

considered strateaic for the economy and the defence effort, most firms now
function in a market environment. Major firms which have accumulated larae
deficits, funded either throuah Government subsidies or qrants of cheap credit,

must reduce their costs and improve their efficiency.

15. In the transport sector, the most important objective is the strenathenina of
the Beira corridor: the rail, road, oil pipeline and telecommunications lines from

Beira harbour to the Zimbabwean border and the port facilities in Beira itself.
This corridor is of strateaic importance to the SADCC countries, as it will enable

Zimbabwe, Zambia, Malawi, Botswana and, to a lesser extent, Zaire, to ship their

imports and exports throuah Mozambique, rather than throuah South African ports,

which today handle most of this trade. The proaramme for the rehabilitation and

upqrading of this corridor is receivina major support from the international donor

community, but will need a long-term commitment and a substantial increase in

technical assistance to become successful. In addition, the other two major ports,

MaPuto and Nacala, need to be improved, as well as the major rail lines that lead
to these ports: from Zimbabwe and Swaziland to Maputo, and from Malawi to Nacala.

In addition, the line runnina north from the Beira-Harare railway has two important
connections: one into Malawi, and the other to the mineral-rich reqions of the

Tete province, where Mozambique plans several major investment proarammes. Coastal

shipping is to be improved, as is road transport, which is vital to the development

of the country’s aqriculture.

16. As part of the overall reform of their manaaement of the economy, the public

services have had their price structure chanqed durina the last two years; public
administration is expected to be reduced, thus diminishina the public current

account deficit.

17. In the area of health and education, the focus is on rehabilitatina and

upqradina existing infrastructure; strengthenina human resources development; and
providina better services in those rural areas where security conditions permit

makina such investments.

C. Technical co-operation priorities

18. The Government does not currently have an overall technical assistance plan,
but a National Technical Co-operation Assessment and Proarammes ~NATCAP) exercise

is foreseen for some key sectors in 1987. The terms of reference for NATCAP will
be presented to the Consultative Group meetinq to help ensure that the additional

technical assistance needed to implement the Structural Adjustment and Economic

Rehabilitation Proarammes successfully is consistent with absorptive capacity and
to provide the Government with an assessment of technical assistance aaps which may

exist in certain critical sectors.

...
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19. Since the lack of skilled labour is the crucial bottle-neck to longer-term
development, the highest priority is human resources development. Emphasis is to
be placed on the training of trainers in the productive sectors, and management and

administration at the middle and higher decision-making levels.

20. In addition, a number of Government bodies need institutional support, in

particular those which will be responsible for the planning, monitoring,

implementation and evaluation of the new Economic Rehabilitation Programme.

Technical assistance to institution-building and direct support must therefore be

co-ordinated with technical skills transfers, as well as more long-term training

programmes.

21. Institutional support is needed at all levels - central national, provincial

and local district - since the responsibility for identifying and implementing
small-scale development projects has been delegated to the lower-level

authorities. Since these are usually ill-equipped to handle such tasks, major
support at the lower levels is needed if the Government decentralization policies

are going to become operational and meaningful.

22. In the agricultural sector, significant gains can be made with limited

technical assistance inputs, particularly in the smallholder sector, by identifying
cost-effective means to transmit essential technology to large numbers of

producers.

23. In the industry and services sectors, there is a need to foster a truly

entrepreneurial approach among managers. Before independence, few Mozambicans
owned or managed even small shops, much less were responsible for major economic

enterprises. During the first i0 years of independence, the major firms were
largely subordinated to central plans which allocated resources on a yearly,

physical input-output basis, thus reducing management decisions to technical
production goals. Since losses were covered by the state in one form or another,

the entrepreneurial and profit-oriented aspect of production was not considered
critical. With the new policies, all firms - large and small, private and public -

have to rely more on the market, and the technical skills necessary for successful
competition in this new environment must be provided.

D. Aid co-ordination arrangements

24. Until recently, aid co-ordination was handled directly by the Government on a

Government-to-donor basis. With the emergency situation Mozambique has experienced
since the early 1980s - severe drought, flash floods, hurricanes, and major

internal dislocations of the population due to security problems - closer
co-ordination with donors was established. The Department for the Control and

Prevention of Natural Disasters was strengthened considerably and, over time,
assumed responsibility for reporting, logistics, donation reception and handling

and the execution of other tasks related to emergency aid co-ordination.

25. At the same time, the UNDP office, in close co-operation with the Government,

took a lead role on the donor side, publishing monthly emergency bulletins based on

oo.
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reports from various Darts of the country as well as from the Office of the United

Nations Disaster Relief Co-ordinator (UNDRO), the World Food Prouramme (WFP) 
Food and Agriculture Oraanization of the United Nations (FAg), until the Department

for the Control and Prevention of Natural Disasters could take this over; ozaanized

a number of donor meetings by sector; assisted the non-aovernmental
oraanizations (NGOs) in co-ordinating their efforts; represented the United Nations

system on the Government inter-Ministerial Committee on Natural Disasters,
established in late 1985; and, with the formal creation of the Emeraency Operations

Group under the Resident Co-ordinator in early 1985, became the focal point in aid
co-ordination within the international community.

26. With respect to development assistance, both investment and technical
assistance projects, similar mechanisms are coming into existence. The Ministry of

Co-operation, created in April 1986, is accumulatinq a number of functions which
had hitherto been decentralized among different Ministries. This will also

strengthen the Government capacity to co-ordinate technical assistance, monitor and
evaluate ongoing activities and plan for future co-operation.

27. The Consultative Group meeting to be held in 1987 will, for the first time,
allow donors and the Government to discuss ueneral policies and overall aid needs

toaether. A Government body as well as the donor community will have to monitor

the follow-uP of the meeting’s decisions and recommendations; this will entail a

more institutionalized and structured dialoaue between the two partners and will

therefore create the basis for a more coherent and active interchanue of

information and ideas between and amonu the fundina aaencies and the Government
authorities.

28. UNDP-funded sectoral missions for industry, water, aaricultural research and

selected mineral resources in fact beuan to foster this more open and structured

dialogue by includinu in their terms of reference a report of their findinas

suitable for Government presentation to the donor community in a aeneral meetina.

THE COUNTRY PROGRAMME

A. Assessment Of current country programme

29. The second country prouramme for Mozambique had as its point of departure the

Government development policies outlined in the 10-year prospective plan
1981-1990. The second country prouramme therefore concentrated on

institution-buildinu and human resources development projects within what were
considered the lead sectors, using hiuh-level, blab-cost technical assistance with

an emphasis on lonu-term education and traininu at the higher levels. They had
little direct impact on either production or low-income groups in the country.

Trainina in the forestry, fisheries, veterinary and agricultural sectors took place
either at the university level or was aeared towards modern technolouical

activities. Agricultural research concentrated on new crops or new varieties to be
introduced and technoloaies most useful to capital-intensive production. In the

minerals and enerqy sectors, priority was aiven to the exploration and maDDinu of
resources, while in communications high-level training was emphasized. In

industry, most of the resources were devoted to the possible development of heavy
industries in the country, notably steel and aluminium.



DPICPIMOZI3
English

Page 8

30. From February through April 1985, a country programme review analysed the

second country programme in light of the Economic and Social Directives of the
Fourth Congress of the FRELIMO Party and the socio-economic conditions of the

country. It was noted that the distribution of the IPF funds on a percentage basis

to the various technical Ministries resulted in widely dispersed activities which

were not based on any specific plan or strategy. The review also noted a certain

reluctance On the part of the national authorities to utilize specialized agency
expertise in both programme and project formulation. This was compounded by the

45 per cent reduction in available IPF resources since projects had to be deleted

or undergo budget reductions.

31. In implementation, the major constraint has been the lack of national
counterparts available for training. For this reason, many projects have

experienced serious difficulties in achieving their expected outputs. This

overoptimistic programming was noted as a point to bear in mind in future project

design. Furthermore, the worsening of the economic situation has led to Government
inability to furnish inputs that had originally been planned, among them fuel and

internal travel.

32. Despite these difficulties, notable achievements were made in a number of the

training projects and institution-building programmes. These projects were
characterized by sound and realistic formulation and the presence of full-time,

qualified counterparts.

33. Of the total anticipated expenditures for the second country programme, about

$41 million, 70 per cent was devoted to technical assistance personnel costs, a

little more than 5 per cent to sub-contracts, less than 4 per cent to fellowships

and group training, about 19 per cent to equipment, and the remainder to

miscellaneous costs. The profile of technical assistance changed during this

period: an average of 850 work-months of senior expert services was provided
during 1982 and 1983, compared with an average of 700 work-months for 1985 and
1986. At the same time, the number of work-months provided by United Nations

Volunteers (UNV) and other low-cost experts increased from 215 for the period

1982-1983 to 570 for 1985-1986. Efforts will be made during the forthcoming NaTCAP

exercise to identify other priorities, particularly those concerned with training

needs.

B. New programme proposal

34. As Government bodies do not yet have the capacity to carry out the enormous

tasks they must perform, the elaboration of work programmes based on a careful

evaluation of priorities and capacities is fundamental. To assist in this task,

several sectoral survey missions were funded by UNDP during 1986 to discuss with

the technical authorities concerned an overall framework for technical assistance
for the coming five-year period and to elaborate projects for the most important
activities identified. The United Nations Industrial Development

Organization (UNIDO) executed the mission for the industrial sector; UNDP covered
the water sector with the participation of the African Development Bank (AfDB) and

the United Nations Department of Technical Co-operation (DTCD) ; UNDP also carried
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out a survey of selected minerals in the natural resources sector with the World

Bank, the United Nations Revolving Fund for Natural Resources Exploration (UNRFNRE)

and DTCD participation; and FAO covered agricultural research, with the

participation of the Brazilian Agricultural Research Institute, with a view to

strengthening technical co-operation among developing countries (TCDC). Smaller
missions were fielded by a number of agencies to develop more limited programmes or

to identify specific projects (FAO, the United Nations Educational, Scientific and
Cultural Organization (UNESCO), UNIDO, the International Labour Organisation (ILO),

DTCD, the International Civil Aviation Organization (ICAO), the Universal Postal

Union (UPU), the International Telecommunication Union (ITU) and the World Tourism

Organization (WTU)).

35. The third country programme for Mozambique was prepared in close consultation

with UNDP Headquarters, United Nations system executing agencies, and major

multilateral and bilateral funding agencies with programmes in Mozambique. The

point of departure was the evaluation of the previous country programme undertaken
with UNDP; the various documents produced by UNDP concerning the country’s

situation and its development objectives and plans; and the sectoral and project
identification missions’ reports. These activities became the basis of a careful

analysis of the country’s current situation with respect to its most important
needs and its absorptive capacity for technical assistance; priority objectives for

the country programme were established; and specific project ideas were
elaborated. However, because of the possible changing conditions of the country,

and the expectation that the NaTCAP might identify certain important technical
assistance needs not yet covered (particularly in human resources development), the

UNDP-funded programme has had to be flexibly planned.

36. In light of the assessment of the second country programme, the following

principles for the third country programme were agreed upon:

(a) Due to the rapidly changing geo-political and economic circumstances 

the region and the country, the programme should be flexibly designed, with
financial commitments made only for the first three years of the cycle. About

40 per cent of the IPF Will be held in reserve for later programming. Long-term
projects should be drawn up in phases, so that modifications and expansions can

more easily be introduced.

(b) Where the programme gives support to production, it should concentrate 

technical assistance to small-scale, labour-intensive activities. Furthermore,
emphasis should be given to rehabilitating and upgrading existing productive

capacity, with incremental technological change.

(c) Projects should be cost-effective in design and implementation, saving

both on scarce foreign and domestic inputs; particular attention should be given to
the possibilities of using low-cost technical assistance. Projects related to

economic activities should, as far as possible, be based on economic criteria.

(d) The programme should strengthen the country’s capacity to implement the

new Structural Adjustment and Economic Rehabilitation programme successfully,
focusing on a few key sectors.

...
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(e) Projects should be concentrated in a few selected geographic areas.

(f) Projects should, to the greatest extent possible, complement or link with

other efforts undertaken by the Government or other donors. The co-ordination of

investment and technical assistance projects is particularly important.

(g) The programme should promote TCDC.

First objective: strengthenin Q economic and financial planning and management
capacity

37. The Structural Adjustment and Economic Rehabilitation Programme which

Mozambique is adopting will necessitate an increased capacity to manage and plan
the main economic policy instruments at the disposal of the Government; better

tracking of the economy’s performance; and careful co-ordination and basic policy
agreement among the Government institutions responsible for decision-making.

38. Since the Economic Rehabilitation Programme is to begin in early 1987, the

relevant institutions concerned with economic and financial management need

immediate direct technical assistance as well as longer-term institution-building
support.

New pro~ects

39. UNDP will concentrate its efforts on the National Directorate for Planning,

the Ministry of Co-operation, and the Ministry of Finance. In the National
Directorate for Planning, UNDP will provide assistance in two major areas:

investment, and conjunctural analysis. In the Ministry of Finance, emphasis will
be placed on fiscal policies, debt-servicing and investment budget analysis and

auditing. A possible fourth area might be the national customs services. In both
projects, senior advisers will provide policy advice, analyses, training of

counterparts and the definition of longer-term training needs at various levels.
In the Ministry of Co-operation, support will be given to the restructuring of the

Ministry; the establishment of a comprehensive reporting, archival, monitoring and
planning system; training of the Ministry technicians; and the preparation of a

longer-term human resources development programme.

40. An umbrella project will be set up to fund consultancies and studies in areas

considered important by the Government and to deploy rapid assistance related to

emergencies and the implementation of the Economic Rehabilitation Programme.

Linkages

41. The World Bank will probably provide assistance to the Ministry of Finance in

the areas of budgetary control and accounting; assist 15-20 major enterprises with

their current accounting problems and provide a longer-term programme in

accountancy training; and, jointly with the IMF, provide high-level policy analysts.

42. The IMF has an adviser in the Central Bank currently working on the

appropriately disaggregated plan of accounts. The World Bank would strengthen this

...
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activity by training staff and provide equipment for better information processing
and control and may extend this activity to include the National Development Bank.

The World Bank may also help with external debt management and its reporting and,
finally, strengthen the capacity of the Central Bank research department to analyse

issues and recommend policy alternatives.

43. In the National Directorate for Statistics, the World Bank is being asked to

support the development of improved national accounts and price information.

44. A total of $6,020,000 has been earmarked for this sector, of which Si,870,000

is unprogrammed.

Second ob)ective: improving co-ordination and management in strategic sectors

45. The Structural Adjustment and Economic Rehabilitation Programme will require
careful resource allocations and management in the sectors affected by the

Programme, with respect to both national resources and international support
funds. The areas where UNDP assistance has been requested, are (a) transport and

communications, (b) agriculture, (c) agriculture-linked industry, (d) regional
planning, (e) water, and (f) mineral resources.

Transport and communications

46. Because of the strategic location of Mozambique, the regional dimension is

significant in a number of sectors. The most important is transport and

communications; the country hosts the Southern African Development Co-ordination

Conference’s (SADCC) technical secretariat for this sector, the Southern Africa
Transport and Communications Commission (SATCC), and also has three of the region’s

five major corridors: Maputo, Beira and Nacala. This places even greater demands
on the authorities to plan and implement projects well, since the port and rail

infrastructure of Mozambique are important to the country’s inland neighbours, as
well as for the development of the country’s own considerable mineral resources in

the northeast. Security problems and diminished demand, particularly from South
Africa, has reduced utilization considerably, though internal problems related to

lack of skilled manpower, low labour productivity, a deteriorating physical plant
and inadequate rolling stock has also created problems for transshipment services.

47. With respect to internal transport, road, ship and air transport, whether
cargo or passenger, needs improvement. The road network has deteriorated during

the last programme period, and both trunk, secondary and tertiary roads need
upgrading. The country’s highway Number One, however, is the 2,600 kilometre-long

coastline. Coastal shipping is poorly developed, but can clearly play an important
part in the economic development and integration of Mozambique. The civil aviation

authorities also need to strengthen their capacity to develop the sector further,

increasing the benefits from more over-flying rights, better airport services, more

efficient use of foreign exchange, improved safety standards, etc.
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Ongoing projects

48. A regional project, Transit-Transport for the Land-Locked Developing Countries

of the Southern African Sub-region, (RAF/77/017), has been extended into the fourth
cycle And will provide technical assistance in the areas of standardization,

simplification of transshipments and training in port and rail management, as well
as overland truck transport for the SADCC region. In c~vil aviation, the project

for Improvement of Flight Safety and Technical Capabilities (MOZ/78/008) has

provided services in sector administration and organization, airworthiness

inspection and control and a number of consultancies in areas related to airport
safety, airspace planning, civil aviation economics and training. MOZ/81/01/NOR,

supported by Norwegian funds-in-trust, for the training of maritime officers,
engineers and machinists, will continue into the fourth cycle. The project on

Land-based Road Construction, Betterment and Maintenance (MOZ/85/007) developed
labour-intensive techniques for tertiary road maintenance and improvement. During

the third country programme, additional brigades for the agricultural zones in Gaza
and Inhambane provinces will be created.

New projects

49. Technical assistance is foreseen in the areas of civil aviation economics,
general management, and flight safety.

Linkages

50. The extension of the regional transport project during the fourth cycle will

reinforce the efforts of the SADCC countries to create a truly regional transport
network. In addition, the programme is receiving major support from the European

Economic Community (EEC), Italy, France, the Netherlands, the United States, the
Nordic countries, the German Democratic Republic and the AfDB and World Bank. The

other corridor programmes are receiving support from the Soviet Union, Canada, and
the United Kingdom. The civil aviation project links with national schemes in the

neighbouring countries, as well as with regional plans for closer integration and
standardization for the sector. A new Norwegian-funded project for sea transport

will include rehabilitation of coastal terminals, direct assistance to the national
shipping line and a port training school. WFP is considering a major Food for Work

programme for the dock and rail workers to help improve port handling productivity,

a major bottle-neck in the regional transport scheme. The road betterment project

will receive UNDP funding only during the first phase, since other donors have
shown interest in following up and expanding the programme once security condition|

improve.

Agriculture

51. Agriculture is the single largest export earner and will provide the main

source of income for the vast majority of the population until well into the next
century. It is one of the major recipients of foreign aid and faces complex

technical, organizational and economic issues, yet has enormous potential and will
have to make a major contribution to the country’s overall economic development.

..
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New pro~ects

52. Within the Ministry of Aariculture, new project activities will aim to assist

the National Directorate for Aaricultural Economics in establishina a department

for policy analysis and lona-ranQe plannlna, while another will provide

institutional support to this Directorate. The National Directorate for Forestry
and Wildlife will continue to receive support for the development of forestry

manaqement and forest industries at central and provincial levels, while assistance
is also beina contemplated to strenathen the ability of the State Secretariat for

Fisheries to support and develop coastal fisheries. Further, a proaramme for the
traininq of district and provincial administrators in those areas where UNDP will

conduct other field activities is beina elaborated as part of the aeneral support
to the Ministry National Directorate for Rural DeveloPment.

Linkaaes

53. The National Directorate for Aaricultural Economics is beina reoraanized into

four departments: plannina and policy analysis; annual plans; statistics and
pricina; and projects, while UNDP will concentrate on the first, the major

aaricultural proaramme in Mozambique, funded by,the Nordic countries, will assist
the annual plan and projects departments, with the World Bank perhaps assistina the

pricinu department. The United Kinadom will provide an additional project analyst,

while the EEC will provide two senior staff in the projects department to work on

EEC-funded activities. The WFP "Food for Work" project in the forestry sector
uuarantees crucial implementation capacity for the proorammes of the Forestry

Directorate in the field. The Scandinavian countries have fostered the
institutional development of the fisheries sector for a number of years and will

continue with support in the areas of research, trainina, and equipment. This
project will also link with the fisheries trainina school in Matola.

Aariculture-related industry

54. Aaricultural production for market has dropped over the last years, in lard,

part because producershave limited incentives to enter the market as few consumer

aoods and investment inputs are available. The Government intends to aive priority

to industry which processes aaricultural output, and provides inputs for both

production and consumption in the rural areas. This requires both physical

rehabilitation of existina industry, encouragement for new, local small-scale
undertakinas, manpower trainina, and active Government support in pricina, credit,
foreian exchanae and technical assistance policies. UNDP funded a UNIDO sector

survey mission to analyse the problems the sector is facina and to propose Duiority

areas for action. On the basis of the mission’s conclusions, UNDP is requested to
provide assistance to an overall Industrial Pollcw Development project as well as

for the National Institute for Local Industry, in addition to the provincial

authorities in Gaza and Inhambane.

Linkaaes

55. The World Bank has been asked to fund a major industrial rehabilitation

prooramme and participated in the work of the sector survey mission, usina this as

its point of departure for identifyina industrial subsectors and specific firms to

...
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fund. A number of donors - Denmark, Italy, France, Japan, Plus approximately a

dozen NGOs, notably the Friedrich Ebert Stiftuna from the Federal Republic of

Germany - have shown an interest in the small- and medium-scale projects developed

by UNIDO, and the Government expects the UNDP-funded project to uenerate additional
interest and fundinq for local supply and processina industries.

Reaional plannina

56. Thouah Mozambique has a small population compared with its potentially arable

land, pressures on the land are arowina and are exacerbated by drouaht and security
problems. Erosion caused bv soil exhaustion, deforestation and over-arazina have

become serious in some areas. A project which just terminated, Human Settlement
Plannlna {MOZ/79/002), has helped establish the trainina centre of the National

Institute for Physical Plannina and has trained district and provincial personnel
in physical plannino.

New projects

57. A reuional plannina project will continue this work, and also develop a pilot

reaional Plan for parts of southern Gaza.

Ltnkaaes

58. The project will serve as a framework for other UNDP--funded activities -

aqrlcultural extension, support to local industry, road betterment, rural water
supply - as well as for other development projects in the Gaza area and as a model

for similar work in other districts.

Water resources

59. One of the country’s most abundant and important resources is water, thouah

its distribution over space and across time is uneven. Furthermore, most of the

rivers which cross Mozambique oriainate in other countries, makina Mozambique

dependent on neaotiated riahts to downstream water. In the southern parts of the
countrY, lona-term aaricultural development will depend laraelv on irriaation

because of recurrent drouaht cycles, while the country’s overall Dower supply
should be hydroelectric. The ability to plan and use these resources well is thus

fundamental to the economic arowth of Mozambique but it is also a complex issue
because of the reaional aspects and the major investment considerations involved.

The sector survey mission which took place suuuested a reappraisal of the larae

investment projects; concentration on better use of existina resources; more

intensive manpower trainina; better plannina, monitorina and evaluation of water

resources allocation, pricina and costina policies, hydrology studies, river basin

development, and water use co-ordination.

Onuoinq activities

60. Creatina a National Water Resources Institute (MOZ/81/001) has helped create 

water information system/data centre, and trained middle-level technicians while

the United Nations Children’s Fund (UNICEF) has trained basic level technicians,
and a parallel Dutch project has provided held in the area of hydrolouy.

...
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New projects

61. Amona the projects proposed by the survey mission, one is the improvement of

the water manaaement capacity in the National Directorate for Water to strenathen

its water information system, water resources development capacity, includinq

manaaement of (a) the major water works, {b} the planninu and investment analysis
and (c) its water supply and sanitation department. This department is responsible

for a larqe number of small-scale rural and peri-urban water supply and sanitation
schemes, which will include the follow-up project to Environmental Health

(MOZ/81/031).

Linkaaes

62. This sector has one of the country’s laraest investment prourammes, with

several major multipurpose dams funded by Italy and AfDB and larae urban
waterworks, with the Netherlands as major donor, under construction or beina

planned. Furthermore, many small water supply and sanitation projects are beina
executed, with the support of many donors, includina: Portuaal, the Soviet Union,

Switzerland, the United States, Austria, UNICEF, and many NGOs. The sector survey
mission analysed the investment and technical assistance proqrammes, mresentina a

work proqramme for the comina five-year period with a list of priority projects. A
framework for co-operation in this sector, around which the authorities and the

donors can plan their future activities, has been aqreed upon.

Mineral resources

63. Mozambique is believed to have important mineral resources, Particularly coal,

iron, natural aas and perhaps petroleum. In addition, the countrv has quantities
of various metallic and non-metallic ores, most of which have been mined only on a
limited scale. The sector is considered one in which important aains in export

earninas can be achieved the medium to lona term and a mission therefore came to
survey several selected minerals and to discuss their development prospects. The
country is actively tryina to attract foreian risk capital, has promulaated a

mininq law and reaulati0ns and is neaotiatina with a number of foreian companies

for riahts to explore and exploit certain minerals.

Onaoina projects

64. UNDP has funded a number of aeoloaical exploration and institutional support

projects which have emphasized human resources development. Currently, the
activities funded include direct support to the Ministry of Mineral Resources and

evaluation of bauxite deposits in Manica, as well as continued assistance to the

National Institute of Geoloay.

New projects

65. The Ministry is requestina further assistance to the Institute of Geoloav as

well as the National Directorates for Mines, and for Economics and Plannina,
develop small- and medium-scale minina and also evaluate certain mineral deposits.

Institution-buildinu and trainina are the key areas to be covered, thouah direct
assistance, particularly in sensitive situations related to contract neuotiations,

will also be provided.

.oe
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L~nkages

66. A large number of public and private companies from the Soviet Union, the

German Democratic Republic, Yugoslavia, Italy, the United States and the United
Kingdom are involved in various aspects of de.logical surveying, exploration and

production. The first agreements with private companies have recentlv been
signed. The UNDP projects are thus providing important support to Ministry efforts

to manage the development of the mineral sector efficiently.

67. A total of $11,507,000 has been allocated to the activities covered bv this
objective, of which $3,660,000 is unproarammed.

Third objective: training in strategic sectors

68. Mozambique lacks skilled manpower in most sectors and, despite the substantial
efforts already made in this area, human resources development will remain a

priority aoal for many years to come. In order to make maximum use of UNDP funds,
the Government wishes to concentrate on middle- to higher-level training for the

same sectors in which UNDP will be providing other kinds of assistance, notably in
(a) general economic and financial management, fb} management in industry and

agriculture, and (c) middle- and higher-level technical training in agriculture,

forestry, fisheries and industry.

General economic and financial management

New projects

69. A preParatorv assistance project in management trainina at the Faculty of

Economics began in August 1986 to help create a two-year management trainina

course. In the first phase, recent graduates with three years of economics will be

given a two-year upuradina course. In the second phase, a new five-year economics
programme will be designed with a three-vear core prouramme, with two subsequent

two-year specializations= economics and management. UNDP will continue to support
the management branch. A project in the Ministry of Trade for export promotion is

closely linked with another funded by the Swedish International Development
Aaency (SIDA) for import management; tc~ether the two projects are creatinu 

capacity to train trade manaaers.

Linkages

70. The Faculty of Economics project will train managers and provide high-level

counterparts to the technical assistance projects in the central Ministries, as
well as future teachers for training projects in the industrial and agricultural

sectors. The project is promoting TCDC by creating institutional links to one or
more faculties of economics and management in Brazil, and will also prepare a

project for the economics course for possible funding by the world Bank. The

foreign trade project will help the implementation of major import-support

proarammes, such as those funded by the International Fund for Agricultural

Development (IFAD), the World Bank and bilateral donors, by providing

better-qualified administrators for the preparations, analyses, monitoring and
reportinu of bids.
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Industrial and aqricultural manaaement

71. The lack of experienced manaaers, particularly in industry and aariculture,

constitutes a major problem for the transformation of the manaaement principles of
enterprises in these two sectors as the macro-economic environment in which they

work chanqes. Human Resources Development in Industry, fMOZ/82/012) was a one-year

Preparatory assistance project aimed at providinu short but intensive, "hands-on"

traininq for middle- and higher-level manaaers within an intearated approach in a
few selected firms.

New pro~ects

72. An industrial trainina project continues the work of MOZ/82/012, concentratina

on those firms qiven priority by the Government rehabilitation proaramme because of
their direct links to aariculture. In aqriculture, a manaaement project for larae

farms is intended to provide a comprehensive trainina pro(~ramme for the manaaers of

larqe aarlcultural complexes, whether private or public.

Linkaaes

73. Both projects are to establish ties to the project at the Faculty of

Economics; close co-oPeration and the exchanae of personnel are expected to take
place over time. The manaaement projects are also aood examples of UNDP-funded

technical assistance complementina investment and rehabilitation projects, such as

those funded by the World Bank and bilateral donors (the Nordic countries, France,

the German Democratic Republic, Romania, and the Soviet Union). These projects
also have important TCDC components; the industrial project has established
institutional linkaaes with the Brazilian Industrial Trainina Authority.

Technical trainina in aariculture and industry

74. Two projects at the University. Veterinary Faculty (MOZ/81/019] and Forestrv
Enaineerina fMOZ/81/023), have been increasina the capacity of the University in

these fields. The project in marine fishery trainina ~MOZ/82/007] has been
supportina the fisheries school near Matola and links the hiaher-level trainina

with that at the Nautical School funded by MOZ/81/01/NOR. Technical trainina has

been qiven to foremen and skilled labourers throuah the project for the development

of the Machava Technicians Trainina Centre (MOZ/80/024) at which United Nations
Volunteers (UNV) are instructors. Support for university-level traininm will

continue, with the expectation that by the end of the fourth cycle, no further UNDP

assistance will be required. The fisheries school is also continuing to receive

aid, though this, too, will diminish by the end of the proaramme period, while only
two more years of assistance is deemed necessary for the Machava Traininq Centre.

New pro~ects

75. Increased attention will be Paid to the training of aaricultural

administrative personnel and extension aaents through supoort to the Rural Trainina
Centres. The Centre in MaPuto will be responsible for the development of

curriculum and instructional materials, as well as the training of teachers for the
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provincial centres. This Centre, which has been supported for some time by the

Nordic countries, is now receivinu FAO assistance to elaborate the national
programme. The Government proposes to make it a reoional centre, initially for the

Lusophone countries of Africa with reaional project support. Later it mioht be
expanded to include a SADCC dimension and a more qeneral reoional approach. The

IPF resources for Mozambique will provide the necessary additional support and fund
the centres in Gaza and Inhambane. In the broader area of educational development,

a project to improve elementary school curricula and trainino for primary school
teachers’ has been proposed, alono with a continuation of UNDP aid to the civil

aviation school in aircraft maintenance trainina.

76. Assistance is also beina requested for a national institute to foster

small-scale industries by providing support of various kinds, such as credit
schemes, training proqrammes, assistance in dealina with national authorities and

access to foreian exchange for raw materials and machinery. The institute will
have a central office in Maputo and will assist the provincial authorities and

other provincial bodies to set up localized services. It will also develop
trainina materials, advise the Government on policw matters and the concerns of

local industry and held channel external support to initiatives which merit aid.
Over time, the institute is expected to acquire a sianificant technical assistance

capacity to serve local and small-scale industries.

Llnkaaes

77. The fisheries trainina centre is one element of the oeneral support to the

fisheries sector provided by a number of donors, most of whose activities involve
physical inputs, while UNDP supports the trainina of coastal and deed sea

fishermen. Similarly, the Machava Trainina Centre is providino skilled workers for
industries beino assisted by manauement trainina and bv physical inputs for

rehabilitation. With respect to aariculture, national support is expected for a

number of provincial Rural Trainino Centres, and other donors, including UNICEF,

are also interested. By transmittino new knowledae and orientations to extension
aqents, these Centres will provide the crucial llnkaae between auricultural

research and general agricultural policy developments on the one hand, which take
place largely at the national level, and on the other, implementation at the local

level.

78. A total of $12,378,000 has been allocated for this objective, of which

$3,450,000 has not yet been proarammed.

Fourth objective: support to small-scale production

79. Aariculture employs nearly 85 per cent of the population of Mozambique and the
vast majority of these people work in what are known as the family and co-operative

sectors. The technolouy used is oenerally rudimentary: shiftina (slash-and-burn)
aariculture, is widely practiced in larae Darts of the southern and central

regions. Moreover, a substantial decline in production for market has taken place

over the last years because of a variety of factors which must be addressed

simultaneously: the depletion and deaeneration of seeds and other sowino stock due

to the drought~ the lack of tools, storaoe facilities, roads and other support

.o.



infrast{ucture; the deterioration of productive fixed capital such as perennial

crop plants, irrigation and drainage canals, livestock herds and pastures| the

decline of the rural tradina network, with respect to tradinq localities and the
means of reaching them, as well as the availability of tradeable commodities! the

rapid and massive dislocation of the local Population in many areas due to drouqht
and insecurity and, consequently, the pressures on the land in the more fertile and

safe areas; and a qeneral turnina from official markets towards increased barter
and parallel market activities. All these problems are compounded by the

insufficient capacity of the authorities at the district, provincial and central
levels to deal with the Planninq and manaaerial tasks involved in providina the

necessary services and aoods.

80. Labour-intensive industrial and extractive activities have so far received

limited attention. This is now chanaina, given the emphasis on decentralization of
economic activities, qreater support to small enterprises and private business, and
the perceived need for creatina labour-absorbina productive activities. A number
of small villaqe-based processina activities are encouraaed and assisted, amona

them qrain mills and oil presses, as well as local handicrafts, small-scale

artisanal production and hiqh-skill occupations such as carpentry, masonry and

blacksmithina. In most cases, what is needed are physical inputs, both capital
aoods and raw materials, and some elementary trainina assistance. However, once

the activities beain expandina sianificantly, technical assistance for imDrovlna
oraanizational, manaaerial and financial skills becomes important.

81. In aariculture, a coherent proaramme of {a) direct assistance/extension

services; (b) a traininq proaramme for extension aaents; (c) applied research 

the most important crops in the family and co-operative sectors, and (d) 

strengthenina of local, provincial and central authorities to identify, implement,

monitor and evaluate projects for these sectors. This should be supported by

(e) an auxiliary Proaramme to improve productivity and livinq conditions in the
rural areas, particularly for women. Finally, (f) a proaramme for small-scale
industry and extractive activities should be put in place. Skills of district,

provincial and central authorities in identifyina input and technical assistance
needs and viable projects must be uparaded, well-founded credit schemes

established, and a national capacity to develop and assist small-scale industries
created. Such projects should also be linked with WFP Food for Work schemes which
are beina set up.

82. Althouah women constitute the qreat majority of aaricultural producers in many

regions, they have not so far benefited fully from the chanaes which have taken
place in the sector. The approach chosen in Mozambique is not to create specific

projects for women, but to inteqrate them in the overall development process.
Special attention must be paid to the trainina of women, and concrete taraets and

quotas must be established to ensure the extra effort necessary to include them.
Special traininq materials must also be developed to take into consideration the

particular needs of women as producers, consumers and mothers, as well as their
social Position in the local society.
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Direct assistance/rural extension

83. Because settlement in larae parts of Mozambique is hiahly dispersed, the cost

of information distribution is hiah. Mozambique is therefore building up a rural
extension service based on local "enquadradores": aroups of 30-60 households

select an "enquadrador", usually a capable producer with hiah standina in the local
community, Who becomes the key link to the local authorities. Local extension

aaents, who are trained at provincial Rural Trainina Centres, dive the

"enquadradores" basic technical information and assist them in applyina this

knowledge. The land of the "enquadradores" therefore serves as demonstration

plots. The technoloay applied will necessarily depend laroely on existina

agricultural practices in the community so as to make the chanaes more acceptable;
and the changes themselves must depend primarily on locally available resources,

basically the smallholders’ own labour time, so that the technological development

will be incremental in nature.

Onaoina projects

84. Two projects have provided assistance to the smallholder sector: Small-scale

Irriaatlon for Food Production (MOZ/84/U01) in southern Inhambane, where UNDP funds
equipment and some low-cost technical assistance for limited irriqation and related

activities in an intearated project approach, and where the Italian Government will

finance a larder-scale follow-up proaramme~ and Rural Services in the Food and

Cotton Producina Areas (MOZ/81/OI6), which is providina technical assistance based

on the "enquadrador" scheme to small producers in the rainfed areas in the north of

the country. It is envisaaed that UNDP will continue to provide assistance to

MOZ/84/UOI under the same financial arranaement.

85. Four projects have been providina support to the National Institute for
Agricultural Research: Soybean Development (MOZ/80/020), Wheat Development

(MOZ/82/O05), Aaricultural Research {MOZ/81/OI4), and Land and Water Resources
Evaluation {MOZ/81/015). While the first two were crop-specific, MOZ/81/014 not

only studied maize, rice, and sorahum, but also beaan carrying out research on
farming systems in the family sector in the irriaated areas of southern Gaza.

MOZ/81/015 prepared inventories and analyses of the productive potential in the

major aaricultural reaions of the country.

New pro~ects

86. A Preparatory assistance project beaan late 1986 to assist the National

Directorate for Rural Development of the Ministry of Aariculture in analysina the
country’s experience in rural extension. This will include evaluation missions for

the two projects mentioned above, MOZ/84/U01 and MOZ/81/016, and examine other
rural extension work. These activities will lead to the identification of

principles for low-cost rural extension in southern Gaza, the selection of project
sites and the elaboration of a proaramme in that reaion. This is to be funded

throuqh a major umbrella project for direct technical assistance to the family and
co-operative sectors.
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87. Substantial 0ains can be made by improvements in basic production technoloay.
Knowledoe of such subjects as local farmino systems, includina soil and water

manaoement, crop rotation patterns, food security strateaies {risk minimization
approaches), and household time allocations should be increased. A UNDP/FAO

mission has discussed priority activities with the Government and prepared concrete
project proposals for a comprehensive prooramme in this area.

88. A new project at the Aaricultural Research Institute will provide senior
expert services in studies of soil and water, farmina systems and the most

important crops: manioc, maize, irriaated rice and oil seed products. Some
assistance will be provided in research on beans, tubers, leaumes and around-nuts

and trainino will be qiven hiah priority. Rehabilitation of reaional research
centres to undertake local applications is suaaested, as is continued work in

natural resources evaluation for support to aqricultural development plannina.

Linkaqes

89. While UNDP will fund technical assistance, other inputs, such as tools and

seeds, will be needed. It is hoped that links can be established with the second

IFAD-financed import proaramme for family sector inputs. At a later staqe, when

security and economic conditions permit, infrastructure investment projects such as

the rehabilitation of existina irrigation and drainaae systems and the installation

of new small-scale irriqation schemes, based on the experiences of MOZ/84/U01, will

be developed and submitted to other fundina institutions for consideration. A

major Food for Work programme to help support phvsical infrastructure
rehabilitation in southern Gaza - irrigation systems, roads and tradina posts - is

under consideration, to support the current technical assistance and inputs
pro~rammes.

Auxiliary proqramme

90. A number of other economic and social activities are beina considered to

complement and diversify income sources and to improve livina and workina
conditions, especially for women. Particularly important are initiatives which can
reduce the time spent on household chores such as fetchina water, aathering fuel,
storina and preparina food, which take up a very hiah percentage of women’s work

hours and limits their investina more time in aaricultural production. Better food

storage and processina is important not only to minimize food losses, but also
because local food processino can become an important source of employment. The

establishment of a complementary food technioloay Proaramme to be undertaken in

close co-operation with the United Nations Development Fund for Women {UNIFEM) is

proposed for the southern Gaza and Inhambane areas.

91. A total of $13,364,000 is foreseen for projects falling under this objective,
of which $3,700,000 is not yet proorammed.

92. Other United Nations system aaencies, such as UNICEF and the United Nations

Fund for Population Activities {UNFPA) will provide assistance to Mozambique durina

the period 1985-1990. The direct relationship of all of their assistance to the
third country programme exercise cannot be identified at this staae. The UNICEF
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Executive Board has approved a commitment of $13,370,000 from ueneral resources for

Mozambique for the period 1985-1990. UNFPA will provide $6,000,000 durinu
1986-1990, of which $4,000,000 is to be committed by UNFPA and the remainder either

by UNFPA or from bilateral and multilateral sources.

C. Unprourammed reserve

93. An unprourammed reserve of $3,500,000 is beinu held for new needs which miuht

arise during the country prouramme period. A particular concern is the ability of

UNDP to provide assistance quickly for situations which miuht arise because of the
rapidly changinu geo-political conditions in the southern African reuion. This

concerns both the strateuic position of Mozambique due to its ueouraphic importance
for transport and communications, as well as the stronu repercussions of any

chanues in the South African economy on the economy of Mozambique and the reuion as

a whole.

..,
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Annex

FINANCIAL SUMMARY

I. ACTUAL RESOURCES TAKEN INTO ACCOUNT FOR PROGRAMMING

A. UNDP-administered resources

Third cycle IPF balance
Fourth cycle IPF

Subtotal IPF
Special Measures Fund for Least Developed

Countries
Special programme resources

Government cost-sharina
Third-party cost-sharina

Operational Funds under the Authority of

the Administrator (UNIFEM)
UNDP special trust funds

Subtotal, UNDP non-IPF resourcess

B. Other sources

Funds from other United Nations aaencies or

oroanizations firmly committed as a result
of the country Programme exercise

Parallel financina from non-United Nations

sources

Subtotal, other sources

TOTAL ACTUAL RESOURCES TAKEN INTO ACCOUNT

FOR PROGRAMMING

$

47 059 000

261 400

$

47 059 000

261 400

47 320 400

II. USE OF RESOURCES

Ongoina projects

New project proposals

Prourammed reserve
Subtotal, proarammed resources
Unprourammed reserve

13 050 000

18 766 400

12 004 000

43 559 000

3 500 000

TOTAL USE OF RESOURCES 47 320 400




